
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
  

  
MEETER - GREETER  
Meredith Smillie 
 
REFLECTORS  
Alan Alpert 4/8 
Jim Rausch 4/15 
Joanie Smith 4/22 
Chanda Cregg 4/29 
 
THIS WEEK’S MENU 

 
NEXT WEEK’S BIRTHDAYS  
Camille Jourden-Mark Apr 18 
Michael Poulin Apr 18 
 
 

PROGRAMS / EVENTS  
4/8 Muskegon Young Black 
Professionals 
4/15 Overcoming Barriers 
4/15 ReWine via Zoom 5:15 PM 
ReWine Zoom Meeting Link: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88142687497 
4/22 Muskegon Promise 
 
 
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 
Eleven Students Chosen for 
Life Leadership Conference 
Eleven area student leaders from 
eight Muskegon County high schools 
are scheduled to attend the first ever 
Virtual Life Leadership Conference, 
May 20-22, with a follow-up 
September reunion meeting.   Many 
of these students were interviewed 
by our LLC Committee last year in 
hopes they could attend the in-
person LLC, originally scheduled for 
June 2020.  We have continued to 
stay in contact with many and have 
invited them to the 2021 Virtual 
LLC.  Six of the eleven conferees are 
current leaders in Rotary 
Interact.  We congratulate them all 

and look forward to working 
together wherever and whenever 
possible to advance the Rotary 
mission of Service Above Self. 

Olivia Woodring (Ravenna), Bret 
Hosmer (Holton), Devin 
Wilson (MHS), Taylor 
Zachery (MHS), Luke Assaad (Calvary 
Chr.), Ana Ivanov (MShores), Simran 
Tumber (MShores), Gabriella 
Wingard (NM), Gabby 
Gaston (NM), McKenzie 
Covington (OV), and Sonja 
Schmidt (RP). 

John Noling and Brianna Scott 
Co-Chairs, Muskegon LLC Committee 
 
Guests 
District Governor, 
Jon Catlin.   

Jim Fischer introduced 
an almost new club  
member, Jen Loechle.   

Muskegon Rotary Club 
Club 16 (2809) – District 6290, Chartered May 1, 1916 

Next Meeting April 15 12:00-1:00pm 
  

 From Your Laptop, Phone, or Tablet 
ReWine Sat Club – Next mtg 4/15 5:15 pm 

 Mary Anne Gorman, Director  
Jeff Lewis, Director  

Ginny Sprague, Director  
JD Wallace, Sr, Director 

Doug Wood, Director 
Susan Holkeboer, RIM Reporter  

 Susan Besteman, RIM Editor 

Mark Meyers, President 
Jason Piasecki, President-Elect 
Jane Clingman-Scott, President Nominee  
Tim Arter, Treasurer 
Linda Juarez, Past President  
Kathy Betts, Secretary 
Orville Crain, Director  

THE FOUR WAY TEST THAT ROTARIANS USE IN MAKING ETHICAL DECISIONS: 
Is it the truth? Is it fair to all concerned? Will it build goodwill and better friendships? Will it be beneficial to all concerned? 

 Next Meeting (4/15/21) — Overcoming Barriers 
Kaya Thornton-Hunter is not just a person, she is a fierce force to be reconned with in Muskegon County. 

This is it: the absolute edge of no return: to turn back now and make home or sail irrevocably on and either find land or plunge over the world's roaring rim” - William Faulkner 
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If you missed the April 8th meeting,  
want to watch it again, or share with 
someone who may be interested in 

learning more about our Rotary club, 
you can view the video here. 

 
 
 

Grape 
Escape is 
On! 
Thank you for 
those who filled the much needed 
volunteer positions!  Grape Escape 
will go on this year in early October.  
The date is yet to be determined but 
Jerry Wiersma will pass along more 
information as we receive it.    
 

Muskegon Rotary Board  
Mark Meyers markm@nortonshores.org  
Jason Piasecki jason@revel.in  
Jane Clingman-Scott janecs1@comcast.net  
Tim Arter tarter@brickleydelong.com  
Kathy Betts kbetts01@gmail.com  
Linda Juarez juarezl@hccc-health.org  
Orville Crain orvilles@comcast.net  
Mary Anne Gorman ma.gorman@hotmail.com 
Jeff Lewis jeff.lewis@shorelinecity.com  
Ginny Sprague ginny.e.sprague@gmail.com  
JD Wallace, Sr jdwallace88@comcast.net 
Doug Wood doug.wood@orchardview.org 

 
Caring Connection Fund 
The Caring Connection Fund is still up 
and running and still needs our 
support.  The donations are usually 
collected ($10 or more) for your 
birthday; which would go into the fund 
to send out letters, cards, flowers, etc.  
You may send checks to the PO Box or 
donate by credit card if you have had a 
birthday and need to contribute to the 
Caring Connection Fund. 
https://checkout.square.site/merchant
/8MRGEPY1EA6K0/checkout/BVIZQK6
QS5FBBVY4CGLMQUYG 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 

Food Trucks 

 
Last week Saturday we conducted the 
first Whitehall food truck for 2021 in 
partnership with the Montague-
Whitehall Rotary club. It was a true 
partnership with White Lake 
Congregational United Church of Christ 
providing the venue, basic table set-up 
and about eight volunteers led by Patti 
Pruitt, the Montague-White Lake club 
providing a great volunteer turn-out 
led by Andy Fink, and the Muskegon 
club providing four volunteers and the 
funds to underwrite the food truck. 
The great 20-plus volunteer turn-out 
proved to be fortuitous as the turn-out 
of food recipients was low (suspect we 
were competing with week-end Easter 
festivities, egg hunts etc.) and as a 
result there was a lot of food 
remaining following the distribution to 
those who responded. In true Rotary 
spirit and with plenty of talented 
volunteers on hand, networking 
contacts were quickly made and many 
hands delivered the surplus food to a 
variety of food pantries and other food 
distribution points throughout the 
county. Nothing went to waste and the 
mission was accomplished! A great 
example of ‘service above self’. 
  

The attached picture was provided by 
Karen Kayes, one of our Muskegon 
Rotarians who was on hand to support 
her Whitehall home community. The 
next Muskegon food truck will take 
place on Wednesday, May 26 at 
Temple Methodist Church in 
Muskegon Heights, followed by a 
Whitehall food truck on Saturday, June 
5.  Thanks everyone!   

From Arn Boezaart 

 

Membership Council  
The Membership Council met Thursday 
morning and are looking for more 
committee volunteers: recruitment, new 
member, retention and engagement.  If 
you are a new member looking for a 
place to serve in the club, please 
consider those membership council 
committees.  Contact Doug Wood at 
dwood1952@gmail.com.  
 
2021 March Madness 
Brave Rotarian Contest 
Winner Named! 
 

Congratulations 
to Brave Rotarian, 
Christine Robere, 
and her Baylor 
Bears, who 
convincingly won the NCAA 
Championship game!  Christine will 
receive a Paul Harris Fellow award as 
the prize for her contest win. And, 
thank you to all of you who 
participated in our 2021 March 
Madness Brave Rotarian contest.  
  

Congratulations also to Todd Jacobs 
whose name was drawn for the second 
Brave Rotarian Award.   
 

Again, thank you for your support of 
the Rotary Foundation by participating 
in our March Madness contest from 
Ginny Sprague. 
 

RIM Reporting Team 
Susan Besteman susan@bestemanproperties.com 
Jackie Farrar farrarjackie@yahoo.com 
Susan Holkeboer sholkebo1905@aol.com 
Bill Johanson bill.johanson@yahoo.com 
Kathy Moore MooreKa@co.muskegon.mi.us 
Meredith Smillie msmillie@bethany.org 
Lori Weiler lori.weiler@summitlawncare.net 

 
 
 
 
 

https://drive.google.com/drive/u/1/folders/1auj79TTFuONxdrwGc4fOmOHYeDk40f9w
https://checkout.square.site/merchant/8MRGEPY1EA6K0/checkout/BVIZQK6QS5FBBVY4CGLMQUYG
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Book Discussions on Racial 
Equality are Back! 
The DEI Book Discussion Subcommittee 
invites you to be part of these discussions 
and has two [2] excellent book selections 
for you to choose from: 
1. Caste: The Origins of 
our Discontents by Isabel 
Wilkerson (a NYT 
bestseller) which is an 
eye-opening story of 
people and history and a 
reexamination of what 
lies under the surface of 
American life today.  It combines history, 
research and story-telling, written in an 
easy to read, conversational style. 
 

2. I’m Still Here:  Black 
Dignity in a world made 
for whiteness by Austin 
Channing Brown (a 
Michigan author and 
NYT bestseller).  Austin 
writes candidly about 
the existence of 
systemic racism that she has witnessed all 
her life.  She will make you laugh and cry 
as she offers insightful commentary and 
helpful suggestions on changing the 
balance of power. 
Note:  Both of these authors have multiple 
interviews on You Tube or you can Google 
their names and find reviews.  
 

Beginning Monday, 3/22, 10 copies of each 
book will be available to borrow at the 
Community Foundation Office.  Please 
email Nancy (mccarthynance@yahoo.com) 
your interest and which book you would 
like set aside for you.  You will also need to 
call the Foundation to let them know 
when you will pick the book up, as the 
office is not yet fully open. 
 

We will hold discussions via Zoom 
beginning the 2nd full week in April for 3 
weeks in succession.  Caste discussions will 
take place on Tuesdays at noon on April 
13, 20, and 27.  I’m Still Here discussions 
will take place on Wednesdays at noon on 
April 14, 21, and 28.  We look forward to 
some spirited conversation and discussion!  
Call or email Nancy McCarthy with 
questions.  231-740-4631  or 
mccarthynance@yahoo.com 
 

Embark Rides 
Embark Rides 
are occurring 
on 
Wednesday 
afternoons at 
two different 
elementary schools locally. If you are 
interested in chaperoning a ride along 
with the kids, please contact -Rob 
Taylor. taylorrj@ameritech.org or 810-
355-8361 

 
WEEKLY COVID REPORT 
Thank you again to Kathy Moore! 
This week the total number of active 
cases is up to 1,170 (up from 773 last 
week). It did cause us to repurpose staff 
from vaccination clinics to work on case 
investigation and close contact traces. 
We currently have a 20% positivity rate 
as of 4/5/2021. Our highest to date was 
24.9% in November, and we were as low 
as 1.6% in February.  The antigen tests 
are influencing this rate because people 
are taking the rapid test but only take 
the lab test if they are positive. 
We are considered moderate risk 
exposure at 349.6 new cases per million 
as of 4/2/2021 at 17.5%. 
A concern to focus on is our 
hospitalization status.  As you can see on 
the chart on the last page of this RIM, 
the hospitalizations are up to 39 as of 
4/8/2021.  11 of those are in ICU and 3 
are on ventilators.  Mercy Health is 
ranked one of the highest nationally so 
our care here is superb.   

Vaccination statistics are looking great 
for Muskegon County!  16 years old and 
older are now eligible for the vaccine 
due to the increased amount of vaccines 
available than initially anticipated.  
Those age 16 and 17 can only be 
administered the Pfizer vaccine at this 
time. 

Public Heath: www.Muskegonhealth.net 
Mask Up Muskegon: 
https://www.maskupmuskegon.org/vaccineinfo 

 

NOTE: Please look for Kathy’s graphs 
on the last page of this RIM. 
 

Cleaning Beaches on 
April 24th! 

 
Mark your calendars and join fellow 
Rotarians, Rotaractors, and Interactors to 
clean up our beaches on April 24th at 
Pioneer Park.  

• April 24, 9:00 am-12:00 pm 
• Muskegon County Pioneer 

Park plus two other 
beaches nearby 

• Lunch and S'mores over 
a campfire starting at 
11:30 am 

• Available tours of 
Pioneer Lodge - rare 
vertical log building, 
and former mess hall 
from the CCC/WPA era 

Please sign up to volunteer for this event 
using THIS DOCUMENT.  There are two 
tabs in this worksheet.  One for those 
volunteering to do clean up on that day and 
one for those who would like to donate food 
or work to help set up and serve food after 
the clean up. 
 
We look forward to filling up some 
dumpsters and making our beaches shine 
and Pioneer Park sparkle! 
 
Feel free to share this document with 
others to encourage them to sign up for 
this event.  Any questions please let me 
know. 
Randy Lindquist 
(231) 903-9073 cell or email 
rlindqui@muskegonisd.org 
 
District Governor Jon Catlin also added 
that most clubs are doing their watershed 
cleanups on April 24th.  We are up to 
eight states and two providences 
(roughly 28,000 Rotarians) will be 
participating.  Unfortunately, the Ontario 
Providence went into a 28 day lockdown 
on April 7th.  They are pushing their 
portion back to June because of this.  We 
are asking for everyone to stay safe and 
send in an estimate of what was cleaned 
up.  Interact, Rotaract, Friends, Family, 
etc. all helping to clean up.  
 
 

https://www.muskegoncountyparks.org/pioneer-park/
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1tmuI_u1ibV5IlglDJQSJ0A81ogLkFFggJn9sCnR61CM/edit?usp=sharing
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International Outreach 
 

Watch this 5 minute video via this 
link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=21Ej4IBpKa4 
 
Don and Nancy Crandall introduce 
the Muskegon Rotary outreach to our 
neighbors in several foreign countries 
and invite area students to take part 
in this international service. Ava 
Bentley shares her appreciation and 
growth in her years of student 
participation. Our Muskegon Rotary 
Club has longstanding partnerships 
with Rotary Clubs in El Salvador and 
Honduras. The pandemic has 
restricted our travel but not our 
opportunity to serve. Muskegon area 
Interact and Rotoract Clubs, in 
cooperation with our support, offer 
students a chance to earn leadership 
skills and grow their understanding of 
the wider world. 
 

THIS WEEK’S PROGRAM: 

 
Muskegon Young Black 
Professionals 
Speakers: Jocelyn Hines and 
Samantha Ferguson 
Moderator: Kris Collee 
RIM Reporter: Susan Holkeboer 
 

Kris Collee introduced our program 
and speakers. Muskegon Young 
Black Professionals is a newly 
formed organization that is 
committed to strengthening the 
community by improving the lives of 
young black professionals by 
providing social outlets and 
professional opportunities that will 
equip them to be successful 
personally and professionally. 

 
Samantha Ferguson has an MPA 
graduate degree and is a 
Muskegon native. She currently 
serves as the grant compliance and 
programs manager for Oakland 
County. While in Saginaw, she 
attended Saginaw Valley State 
University as a marketing and 
communication major. After a few 
years as an SVSU Cardinal, 
Samantha returned to Muskegon 
and completed her education at 
Baker College of Muskegon, 
receiving both her associates and 
bachelors degrees in human 
services. In 2016, Samantha 
obtained her Masters in public 
administration with emphasis on 
government and public policy. She 
is returning to school in January 
2022 to complete her doctoral 
program in occupational and 
industrial psychology. 

Professionally, Samantha has 
worked for the city of Muskegon for 
over 17 years, moving from city to 
Community Foundation of 
Muskegon County, and now is in 
Oakland County. Even though 
residing on the east side of the 
state, she is still very connected 
with home. In addition to serving on 
the board of MYBP, she also 
serves as development committee 
chair for the coalition of community 
development and remains active in 
her sorority, the Muskegon Heights 
alumni chapter of Delta Sigma 
Theta sorority. 
 

Jocelyn Hines was also born and 
raised in Muskegon Heights. She 
attended Muskegon Heights High 
School and later went to Michigan 
State University, studying social 
relations and policy with a minor in 
public relations. After graduating in 
2016, Jocelyn worked on several 
political campaigns, including a 
mayoral and a state representative 
campaign. She has a heart for civic 
engagement and community 
service and spends a lot of her free 
time volunteering. 
Currently she is the chair of the 
MYBP, vice chair of United Way of 
the Lakeshore Community 
Engagement Advisory Council, a 
board member of Muskegon Civic 
Theatre, and a member of Delta 
Sigma Theta sorority. Faith is also 
important to Jocelyn as she enjoys 
serving in her local church. She is 
truly dedicated to building strong 
diverse communities and making 
sure all voices are heard and 
represented. She often serves on 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=21Ej4IBpKa4
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committees and boards dedicated 
to diversity, equity and inclusion 
and will continue to be a voice for 
young black professionals. Jocelyn 
still lives in Muskegon and is 
pursuing her masters degree in 
public administration at GVSU. She 
currently works for the Community 
Foundation of Muskegon County as 
a program officer. 
 
Jocelyn told us that years ago she 
was her Rotarian member of the 
Rotary Rewind, so it’s nice to be 
among familiar faces. MYBY 
started back in 2017. After returning 
from college, she noticed how 
important social spaces and 
networking spaces had been for her 
college. She visited a friend in 
Detroit who took her to a major 
networking event, a rooftop brunch 
for other professionals who got 
together, had a good time, ate food, 
listen to music and just bonded in a 
safe place as their authentic selves. 

After that, she realized this would 
be amazing to bring to Muskegon. 
So she made a Facebook status 
post and asked if anyone was 
interested in starting an 
organization like this where we 
have either people who are coming 
back after college or are like new in 
their careers and are looking for 
social networking spaces. After 
getting some responses on the 
post, she decided to invite them to 
breakfast. After breakfast, they 
decided this was something they 
wanted to do. They had breakfast in 
February and the first social event 
in April 2017 at Unruly Brewing 
Company. Things exceeded her 

expectations. They had over 40 
professionals of color from 
Muskegon and Grand Rapids 
attending that event and the 
organization was formed. 
The majority of the organization 
create safe spaces for young black 
professionals of Muskegon County. 
The emphasis is on safe spaces. 
Young professionals of color don’t 
feel they can be their authentic and 
organic selves in the workspace. To 
have an opportunity to be authentic 
and organic is important to self-care 
and mental health as are navigating 
these professional spaces in their 
lives. Besides socializing and 
networking, the organization Also 
provides professional development 
opportunities. 
Their Vision 
Statement states: Muskegon 
Young Black Professionals 
endeavors to be the primary 
resource for professional and social 
development for young black 
professionals in Muskegon County. 
Their Mission Statement states: 
Muskegon Young Black 
Professionals is an organization 
that is committed to strengthening 
the community by improving the 
lives of young black professionals 
by providing social outlets and 
professional development 
opportunities that will equip them to 
be successful personally and 
professionally. MYBP serves 
Professionals of color in Muskegon 
County ages 18-45. 
 
There are 
now nine 
members 
on the 
board of 
MYBP. 
Some are 

entrepreneurs, some in education, 
some in the public sector, and 
some of the private. MYBP also 
was created to create more 
opportunities for black people to 
participate in boards and 
committees, creating a pipeline for 
people who aren’t usually called to 
give a little bit a board experience 
on their resume. 

 
Samantha told us about past and 
upcoming events. The focus is on 
three areas for the events: social, 
some kind of community service, 
and a professional development 
opportunity. They have been able 
to stay connected to social events 
virtually, to stay safe during the 
pandemic, and stay connected to 
each other. Several events have 
regarded social events where they 
could takeoff their hats and unwind 
and just be among people who 
share like experience and 
endeavor. These have been great 
networking opportunities. These 
have helped develop bonds and 
partnerships, especially during the 
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pandemic. They have created more 
involvement. 
One of their programs was on how 
to land a job with great panelists 
from Muskegon and Grand Rapids 
top industries such as the City of 
Grand Rapids and Spectrum 
Health. They gave tips about how 
to land a job, resumes, salary 
negotiations, all that being a person 
of color going into a job interview 
space. This program was well 
received and attended. Other 
events included an 
Inauguration Watch Party & 
Happy Hour (Jan 2021), Black 
Excellence in Industry Poetry 
Experience (Feb 2021), West 
Michigan Black Authors 
Showcase (March 2021)(authors of 
color presentation where individuals 
who had written books within the 
area were able to share their 
experience as an author and 
provide some insight for those who 
are interested in writing as well.) 
Future programs will be MYBP 
Movie Night (Summer 2021) and  
Juneteenth/Muskegon Heights 
Festival in the Park (June 
2021), MYBP Showcase and much 
more. (Fall 2021) 

 
They have really been focused on 
financial idea - Wealth 
management, building credit, and 
debt management. Right now 
everything is virtual. They still need 
to make sure it is a safe space, but 
also give some thing to take when 
you leave. 
Socials are every Fourth Friday and 
professional development events 
are quarterly. 
 
Just emphasize that people who 
have attended their events have 

found their family among us. It feels 
like we have created a community 
among each other where we can 
hang out outside of social stay and 
talk about things that are heavy on 
our hearts or things experienced at 
jobs, things happening in society. 
What’s been really fulfilling for our 
group is we created these 
communities of spaces where 
people can feel welcomed and 
appreciated. 
 
Canaan people of color attend 
events and programming? Yes, the 
events are open to anyone and 
everyone, but need to come with an 
understanding that these are safe 
spaces for people attending. The 
space was created for people of 
color to be authentic and organic 
and be able to share their 
experiences at work or just walking 
down the street. Don’t want to 
create a space were nine people of 
color think we have to answer to 
any race questions they may have. 
It’s not a place to deal with hard 
questions. Keep this in mind if 
asking to collaborate or attend 
events. We’re open for anybody 
and everybody. 
 
Past and Present Partnerships and 
Sponsorships 
 
• Parmenter Law Has been an 
amazing partnership. They’ve been 
like a blessing in disguise. They 
reached out to us. Thank you to 
Brianna Scott for referring your 
organization.. They’ve been super 
helpful with us collaborating with 
events in the community. We’re 
now in the process of getting 501c3 
accomplished. 
JCI Greater Muskegon worked with 
us on meet the candidates at 
Watermark. 
Tyler Sales Company hosted one of 
our socials. 
The Block (WMS) loaned us space 
for an open mic night. 

Muskegon Community College also 
partnered to do one of our virtual 
open mic nights. 
Muskegon Museum of Art, during 
the Sons exhibit, allowed us a 
social in that space. 
also a shout out to Orville Crain and 
Ken Johnson sponsored sponsored 
a social. 
 
MYBP is looking forward to creating 
more partnerships and 
sponsorships after this. 
 
How can you support MYBP? The 
main thing is financially. They are 
on a shoestring budget. Actually 
probably don’t have a budget right 
now. Since 2017, every single 
event they’ve had has been free of 
charge too young black 
professionals. Except for one which 
if he didn’t have money would 
probably still have let you in. They 
wanted to make it accessible and 
hassle free to anybody who wanted 
to attend one of the events or 
professional development 
opportunities. Financial support will 
be much easier after they have 
their 501(c)(3) status, which 
hopefully will be at the end of this 
summer. 
 
You can also support with a 
sponsorship. Just reach out and 
say you want a partner with us and 
even host. Some have hosted at 
their own building, building they 
own, or even their favorite 
restaurant.(paid for first two drinks, 
sponsored food for the socials, or 
just the space.) don’t have formal 
sponsorship but are open to 
opportunities if anyone has any 
ideas how they want to sponsor an 
event we may have as one of our 
socials. We have socials every 
Friday. Professional development 
events are every quarter. 
We are willing and able to partner 
with other organizations to want to 
bring resources to professionals of 
color, and even people of color in 
general. We are open to all kinds of 
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professional development 
opportunities such as offering 
professional services to 
entrepreneurs, ownership classes 
or things related to mental health, 
things around financial literacy, and 
building wealth. 
What are the biggest way she’s a 
porta is with advocacy this is not 
been an easy journey for an 
organization that has young and 
black in their name. It’s often 
intimidating for some, often judged 
an object sometimes when in 
spaces that are not welcoming to 
people of color have received bad 
services at restaurants and bars, 
I’ve been kicked out of some 
facilities, police of walk-through and 
event to. This is especially 
happened in downtown Muskegon.  
Looking for opportunities to grow, 
expand and get opportunities to 
grow for board, committee, at 
elevation in careers. 

 
 
MYBP had/has an event on 
Monday, April 12 from 6 to 7 PM on 
credit, debt management and 
planning for financial success. You 
can register for the event which is 
on zoom or join the conversation 
via Facebook live. 
Follow Muskegon Young Black 
Professionals onFacebook. 

If you have questions you can email 
them at 
Muskegonybp@gmail.com. 
 
Kris Collee commented, “ I feel that 
all roads lead back to Muskegon 
and so many of us leave this town 
thinking we’re never going to come 
back. We go away to college, we 
go to different communities, and we 
have a different taste for what 
diversity looks like and how it feels 
to feel a little bit more included and 
a little less segregated.“ 
Kris asked, “ How is MYBP the 
opportunity to help those folks 
transition back to Muskegon or that 
welcoming nature of new 
individuals coming into our 
community that are looking for that 
safe space?” 
Jocelyn told us they are trying to 
create a saving grace for those 
people who are looking to come 
back to Muskegon and find their 
family. The social and networking 
opportunities are really important 
for those willing to transition back 
into Muskegon County who have 
been away for college and other 
opportunities. So now I feel some 
of my best friends literally came 
from people coming to socials 
every single month. We started 
hanging out outside of socials. So I 
think we create those families and 
those opportunities for people who 
are transitioning back to Muskegon 
County that you don’t have to feel 
alone if you were working in white 
spaces or you don’t have to feel 
alone if you were 
experiencing anything 
in your job or even in 
the community. So we 
create a space where 
we have those tough 
conversations and 
support each other in a 
way you don’t feel 
isolated and you won’t 
want to leave our 
community.  
 
 

 
Thank You from the Speakers: 
On behalf of Muskegon Young 
Black Professionals (MYBP), we 
want to thank you for giving us the 
opportunity to share the work of 
MYBP and our personal journeys to 
the Rotarians. In the future, we are 
hoping we can all work together to 
make Muskegon a better place for 
young professionals of color. If you 
would like to contact us, we can be 
reached 
at muskegonybp@gmail.com. Our 
address is P.O. Box 1968 Muskegon, 
MI 49440. We would love to talk 
with you all further on ways to 
better support black professionals 
in Muskegon County. Again, thanks 
for letting us be your presentation 
and we are looking forward to the 
future.  
 
Best,  
 
Jocelyn Hines 
Samantha Ferguson  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Muskegon Rotary in Motion Newsletter – Page 8 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
  

 
 
 
 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Muskegon Rotary in Motion Newsletter – Page 9 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 




